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AMESBURY SCHOOL COMMITTEE

SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES                                
AMESBURY HIGH SCHOOL

FEBRUARY 5, 2013
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Present at 7:00 p.m. were Thatcher Kezer, Chair, Debra LaValley, Stanley Schwartz, Bonnie Schultz, Tom McGee, Peter Hoyt, Michele S. Robinson, Superintendent of Schools and Jonah Einson, Student Representative. 
I.
CALL TO ORDER 

The Chair called the school committee meeting to order.  The Pledge of  Allegiance was 
led by Mr. Hoyt.

The Chair recognized members of the City Council who were in the audience;


Ms. Ann Ferguson, City Council President and Mr. Joseph McMilleon.
II.
COMMENTS BY VISITORS, DELEGATIONS

None.
III.
PRESENTATIONS

A.
FY14 Budget


Assistant Superintendent, Deirdre Farrell, spoke about the budget process.


She handed out a list of departments and their final budget totals



since 2006.  The District Mission Statement was considered throughout



the budget development process.  Ms. Farrell met with the administration



and department heads to set priorities.  What the Assistant Superintendent 



Superintendent gave to the school committee at this meeting is an initial level         

service
budget.  Included in it are mandates and contract obligations.  80% of 


the budget is in salaries.  There are increases of state and federal



unfunded and uncovered costs.  Ms. Farrell is still gathering information



from the principals such as the number of class sections and the number of



students in each class.  



The Assistant Superintendent stated that she would be posting a draft



budget on the website.  She is now looking at preliminary revenue offsets,



such as, PK Tuitions, So. Hampton students (Amesbury has 7 seniors



graduating in June), School Choice – the principals need to let Ms. Farrell



know if there are any openings in any particular grade level.



Circuit Breaker is a high source of revenue at $932,000 for this year.  She



will be checking user fees to see if the fees are supporting the programs.



The Assistant Superintendent is working on expenses by aligning all of



the copier leases.  The transportation contract is in its 4th year so discussions



have to happen about the 5th year.  Mr. Hoyt asked for clarification that



this budget as presented does not show any of the requests made by



principals and it does not reflect any requests.


Mr. Schwartz asked if there was any word on the Governor’s 


budget yet.  So far there is not.
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Ms. Schultz asked if Ms. Farrell had looked at class sizes yet and she said



they would be discussed at the next budget workshop.  Ms. LaValley



encouraged the viewers to come to the budget workshops and see how



the process is done.  



Mr. Hoyt congratulated Ms. Farrell for putting this preliminary budget



together in the very short time that she has been an employee of the



Amesbury Public Schools.  The Mayor said that he wanted to echo



Mr. Hoyt’s comments.  The Chair also said that this first initial draft of



the FY14 budget is only the start of the journey and that the quality and


commitment of the community shows in the school system.  Many more 


meetings will be held before the budget is ready and then the state goes 


through its process.


The Chair recognized Councilor Kelcourse in the audience.
IV.
 ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS


A.
Superintendent’s Report


 Dr. Robinson reported that she and Ms. Farrell along with Chief Gagnon


and Lieutenant Ouellet attended a school safety workshop.  They viewed



a comprehensive package on best practices in keeping our children safe.  


She also explained the State Auditor Report that was included in the School



Committee packet regarding the unfunded mandates.



The Superintendent advised the school committee and the viewing 



audience to look at the Calendar of Events on the website as there are



some wonderful celebrations of the arts coming up.



Ms. LaValley asked if the data learned from the school safety workshop 


would help AES to get bumped up closer to the top of the list held by



MSBA.  Ms. Farrell stated that those regulations aren’t out as yet.

V.
ITEMS FOR APPROVAL OR EARLY CONSIDERATION
A. Approval of Minutes

Motion by Mr. Hoyt, seconded by Ms. LaValley to approve the minutes dated January 15, 2013. Unanimous, Yes, Student Rep., Yes.

B.
Business


1.
Choose NSBA Conference Attendee/s



Ms. Schultz mentioned the availability of materials from the



conference on the NSBA website stating the cost savings it provides




for schools.
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Ms. LaValley stated that there are also many more things going




on at the actual conference that at least one member should




go.  Professional Development is critical at the national




level.  Mr. Hoyt will be at another conference for the Jeanne




Geiger Crisis Center in Boston during the same time frame.


Motion by Mr. Schwartz, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to send Ms. LaValley to the
NSBA Conference in April, 2013.  Unanimous, Yes.


2.
2nd Reading Policy BCE Subcommittees of the School



Committee




In the absence of Ms. Hanshaw, Ms. Schultz spoke about the 



changes to the policy.  The Chair had concerns with the “ex officio” 



terminology as it may cause issues if not explored fully prior to the 



approval of this change.  The policy will go back to the subcommittee for 



further discussion.

Motion by Ms. LaValley, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to table Policy BCE Subcommittees

of the school committee and send it back to the Policy Subcommittee.  Unanimous, Yes.


3.
GLEC Information




Dr. Robinson explained that the information in the school committee




packet from the Greater Lawrence Educational Collaborative was a




required read for the school boards of the school departments that




are members of GLEC.  The budget/finance subcommittee would like




Dr. Robinson to invite the new Director of GLEC to a future meeting.




Ms. LaValley stated that she would like the new Director to explain




what GLEC does for the Amesbury Public Schools.  This is not an




action item.



4.
2013-2014 School Calendar




Dr. Robinson asked the school committee if they could hold off on the




approval of the 13-14 school calendar.  There several days that need



to be changed due to voting dates.  Since the voting will now take




place at the high school, it would be best if there was no school on




any voting days.  This was not considered when the first draft of the




calendar was put in the school committee packet.  Dr. Robinson will




need to speak with the leadership team at their next meeting and get



back to the school committee.


C.
Warrant



1.
$445,709.91



Motion by Ms. LaValley, seconded by Mr. McGee to approve the warrant dated January 24, 2013  in the amount of $445,709.91.  Unanimous, Yes.
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2.
$202,273.68



Motion by Mr. Hoyt, seconded by Ms. Schultz to approve the warrant dated

February 7, 2013 in the amount of $202,273.68.  Vote: 5, Yes, 1 Abstain (LaValley).

VI.
INFORMATIONAL ITEMS

A.
Subcommittee Reports


1.
Budget/Finance Subcommittee – Mr. Schwartz



Mr. Schwartz reported that this subcommittee had met



prior to this school committee meeting.  He said that




the subcommittee wanted to encourage the community




to come to the budget workshops and see how the 




school budget is put together.


2.
Policy Subcommittee – Ms. Hanshaw
Ms. Schultz stated that the next meeting is scheduled for
Thursday, February 14th at 9:00 a.m. in the Superintendent’s

office.  Mr. Hoyt reported that Nurse Leader, Joan Connor,
and AHS Dean of Students/Activities, Elizabeth McAndrews,

came to the most recent policy subcommittee meeting and

made valuable presentations on policies that come under

their supervision.  Following that meeting, Joan Connor

sent out an email to the school community to remind them

of the health policies and procedures that she spoke of at

the policy subcommittee meeting.



3.
Personnel Subcommittee – Mr. McGee



Mr. McGee reported that this subcommittee will be holding



a special meeting on Tuesday, February 19th at 4:00 p.m.




in the Superintendent’s Office to work on the creation of




the new superintendent’s evaluation tool.  He asked the full




committee to send him their ideas from the MASC presentation




given by Glenn Koocher about creating an effective evaluation tool.

B.
Communications

1.
Student Advisory Council – Jonah Einson





Jonah reported that the SAC hasn’t met since he last gave a



report but the Regional SAC talked about how to put 21st 



century skills in school districts.  He said there was concern




among the students that there was a lack of student internships.




He said that MASCO requires student internships.  The Chair




requested additional information.  Jonah said that he was




referring to internal internships, such as cleaning out the band




room.  The Mayor said that he would be interested in seeing




more out of school internships such as students working in




a business in Amesbury that the student would like to know more




about.
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Mr. Hamond was in attendance and explained that due to budget cuts,




the high school has lost the internship program.  These were 




supervised by an advisor whose responsibility was to place students 



in internships.  It was suggested that this issue be shared with the student 



rep. who will be on the board reviewing the Strategic Plan.




Principal  Hamond indicated that college prep. is the now the




focus since that position was eliminated.  Mr. Hoyt stated that 




the loss of this program is unfortunate and may hopefully be




regained at some point in the future.




Ms. Schultz stated that she was able to attend demonstrations of




the seismograph models built by students at the middle school.




The Chair spoke about the press release from the Office of the




State Auditor, Suzanne Bump, which was given out this evening.




This opinion letter speaks to the need for the state to fund mandates



that they impose on school departments/cities/towns with




regard to “alternate education services” that municipalities




must put in place at their own costs.  Mayor Kezer stated that




Ms. Bump has been doing a great job in an effort to help




municipalities in unfunded mandates.




Ms. LaValley expressed how impressed she was at the turnout




of the celebration of life for one of Amesbury’s employees,




Althea Cynewski, who passed away last week.  There was an




outpouring of support from many people.




Mr. Schwartz noted that an invitation should be made to 




GLEC to attend a future meeting and that the Academy




Memorandum of Understanding needs to be reviewed during




budget time.

VII.
FUTURE MEETINGS AND AGENDA ITEMS


1.
Review Academy MOU



2.
Special Education Facilitators Update (3/19/13)



3.
Budget Public Hearing (3/19/13)



4.
School Committee Approve Budget (4/2/13)



5.
School Choice Vote (4/2/13)



6.
NSBA Conference (4/12 to 4/15)



7.
Day on the Hill (4/30/13)



8.
GLEC Director, Kim Oliveira (3/13)
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VIII.
PRESS CONFERENCE
 None.

IX.
EXECUTIVE SESSION


Motion by Ms. Schultz, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to adjourn the meeting at 8:10 p.m., Unanimous, Yes.





Respectfully Submitted,






Tom McGee, Secretary
Amesbury Public Schools Mission Statement

The Amesbury School District is unconditionally committed to every child, ensuring that all students experience success through the development of attitudes and skills necessary for lifelong learning by providing the highest quality staff, meaningful learning experiences, and a vitally involved community.
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